BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 10 August 2015
	
	
	The Chairman welcomed members of the public to the meeting.  

A member of the public expressed his concerns regarding speeding on the A361.  Some of the pavements along Chaloners Road are already less than 2 metres wide and with the overgrown hedgerows and trees they have become even narrower.  He was concerned that pedestrians especially families with pushchairs or those with mobility issues were being forced to step out in to the Road to pass the overgrown vegetation.  Some of the vehicles speeding are HGV lorries and if a pedestrian was hit by a speeding vehicle of this size it would probably be fatal.  When vehicles were parked along Chaloners Road they did act as a natural traffic calming solution.
The County Cllr Mrs Chugg confirmed that the order to introduce double yellow lines was to prevent parked cars holding up moving traffic and causing long queues leading up to the lights on the Square.

It was suggested that the Speedwatch team could be requested to carry out some speed checks in this area.  The Council to report the overgrown hedgerows and trees to the landowners.



	


	Present

	Cllr Spear in the Chair, Mrs Spear, Lucas, Bonds, Mrs Chesters, Mrs Wellstead, Bunyard, Mrs Chugg and Miss Beardshall.
Miss T Weaver (Parish Clerk) and Sgt Andy Peel.


	099/2015/16
	Apologies


	Received from Cllrs Bennett, Withey, Miss De Groot and Lord.

	
	
	 (N/C)



	100/2015/16
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman thanked those Cllrs who had attended the Civic Service on Sunday 9th August 2015.  It was a successful event and donations were collected in aid of Braunton Volunteers.  It was also a good opportunity to network with other Councillors.
The Chairman informed members that Devon County Council had finally removed the 30 mph sign at the South Street entrance in to the Caen Car Park.



	101/2015/16
	Declarations of Interest
	All Members declared a Prejudicial interest in Minute Ref: 109/2015/16 (59617), as the applicant is a Parish Councillor.
Cllr Mrs Wellstead declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 107/2015/16, as she is the Council’s representative.



	102/2015/16 
	Request for Dispensation


	None received.

	103/2015/16
	Minutes


	(a) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 July 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to the correct Appendix F being attached.
(b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 27 July 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
 (N/C)



	104/2015/16
	Public Spaces Protection Order
	The Parish Council have consulted the police who have discussed the request for a Public Spaces Protection Order in Braunton with the North Devon Licencing department and other interested parties. The general consensus from those consulted feel that there are insufficient problems or evidence for the council to consider an order which lasts for three years.  The Order would not prevent public drinking in the street if a pavement licence is issued to a premises.  It was advised that Public Spaces Protection Orders are really designed for street/park drinking issues and not drinkers around pubs which really is a licensing issue.

It was suggested that exploring CCTV would be a more effective, quicker and straightforward option to capture evidence of offences and licencing breaches, and also deter/prevent crime. 

RESOLVED: That the Council to: -

a. explore CCTV options for the village and obtain costs.

b. communicate and work in partnership with residents and businesses regarding any CCTV provisions in the village. 

(8.1abs)



	105/2015/16
	Police
	Sgt Andy Peel informed members that a male had been arrested for the crimes committed in Braunton on 8 August.  The crimes included burglary from several buildings in and around Braunton including one residential home and theft from a parked vehicle.  
Sgt Peel reported that overall the crime figures for Braunton were down by 15% compared with last year’s figures.  Burglary, criminal damage, vehicle offences and public order offences had significantly reduced compared with last year.  Shoplifting, violence with or without injury and sexual offences had slightly increased compared with last year.
The Chairman thanked Sgt Peel for his report.



	106/2015/16
	Finance
	(a) RESOLVED: That the cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £1,799.59.

(b) RESOLVED: That the statement of accounts for August 2015 be noted

(N/C)

Cllr Mrs Wellstead declared a non-Pecuniary interest.



	107/2015/16
	North Devon Environmental Trust (NDET)
	a. Improvements to the Countryside Centre building
The Chairman welcomed Ken Rutherford Chairman of the NDET.  Mr Rutherford introduced other members on the NDET including Mary Breeds, Libby Rutherford, John Moy, Marguerite Shapland and Brian Price.

Mr Rutherford explained that the Countryside Centre was designed and built to replicate a barn and the building inside is dark and cold, as there is no heating and limited natural light.   At present it is not possible to open the Countryside Centre in the winter months due to the cold conditions.  The purpose of the proposed improvements is to improve the design and layout of the building and make the centre more attractive to local people and visitors to the area.  The improvements will include: - 

· infilling the external pillars so they can be used for displays promoting areas in Braunton when the Centre is closed

· having a designated area for training/teaching encouraging local organisations and schools to use the Centre

· install heating to make the building operational all year round and not just in the warmer months

· install Solar panels on the southern facing side of the roof to generate its own power and be self-sufficient.

b. Request for Grant Assistance
In July 2015 Fullabrook CIC awarded the NDET £40,000 towards the improvements approximately 25% of the project costs.  Fullabrook CIC would be prepared to grant a further £10,000, if it is match funded by the Parish Council.  

This would provide sufficient funds of £60,000 for the NDET to be in a position to start phase 1 of the planned improvements.  They are now approaching their second year of planning and if the project has not started within 3 years of planning being granted they will need to reapply.

Phase 1 will include infilling the external pillars so that they can be used for displays promoting areas in Braunton.  This will also increase the floor space in the building by 40% and prevent anti-social behaviour occurring under the existing porch area.

RESOLVED: That the Council in principle provides a grant of £10,000 towards the improvements to the Countryside Centre, subject to the NDET agreeing to the terms of the Councils funding agreement. (LGA 1972. s.144 (b)).
(N/C)


	108/2015/16

	Action Sheet
	RESOLVED: That the Action Sheet be received and noted.


	109/2015/16
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Deputy Lead Member for Planning Cllr Miss Beardshall, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 


	110/2015/16

	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Cllr Mrs Chugg reported that the improvements to the Library building had now been completed.  
The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had received a presentation from the NHS and in order to meet their 9 million pound cuts they will no longer be able to fund the Cottage Hospital. 



	111/2015/16
	Report from North Devon District Councillors

	Cllr Bonds informed the Council that there is money available for Town and Parish Councils to do their own Neighbourhood Plan but it is on a first come first served basis.  He requested that the Clerk contact Cllr Yabsley to obtain more information about the available funding.
Cllr Mrs Chesters read out the positions within North Devon Council’s Executive she provided the Clerk with a copy to be emailed out to all Members.

Cllr Mrs Chugg reported that rapid progress was being made with the improvements to the Crematorium the new foundations are already in place.

Cllr Mrs Chesters informed Members that Cllr Cann had offered to provide litter pickers free of charge to communities.  She suggested that the Councillors organise a litter pick event in the community. It was noted that there was already a Free Help Braunton Group set up on Facebook who might be able to help with this community project.


	112/2015/16

	Braunton Flood Update

	RESOLVED: That the notes from the meeting held on 23 July with the Environment Agency attached as Appendix A, be received.
(N/C)



	113/2015/16

	Parish Plan
	RESOLVED: That a Working Party be formed consisting of the Chairman, Vice-Chairman, Chairman of Finance and Administration and Cllr Mrs Chesters to develop a framework to carry out a community wide public consultation to capture current issues, aspirations and opportunities in the village.
(N/C)



	114/2015/16
	Caen Street Car Park Review
	a. Height Restriction Barrier

In 2013 the stainless steel height restriction barrier was removed following an accident which left the driver of a vehicle seriously injured.   The Council resolved to reinstate an aluminium height barrier with a removable cross bar to enable it to be opened in the event of a flood or other emergency that might occur in the village.
Regardless of sufficient signage provided by the Council the aluminium barrier has been damaged by vehicles on 3 occasions.  The Council considered whether the height restriction barrier was cost effective. It noted that a more robust barrier would last longer but it would still be a matter of time before it was hit by a vehicle and due to the high usage of the car park this could result in a fatality. 

RESOLVED: That the height restriction barrier be removed and that the Council monitors the situation.

(N/C)
b. Traffic Calming Measures

To avoid the long queues at the traffic lights on the Square Caen Street Car Park is used by motorists as a cut through.  This helps alleviate some of the traffic congestion in the centre of Braunton and reduces air quality levels but concerns have been expressed regarding the speed that the vehicles go through the car park.
The layout of the Car Park encourages motorists to drive faster than the advised 5mph.  To ensure the safety of users and pedestrians the Council should consider implementing further traffic calming measures.

Speed bumps have been used for many years to encourage vehicles to reduce their speed.  They can be constructed from asphalt, concrete, recycled plastic, metal or vulcanized rubber.  This method of traffic calming is cost effective but speed humps do have some disadvantages: -
· Slow response time of emergency vehicles
· There is a possibility of increased noise and pollution for residents living immediately adjacent to the speed bumps

· Can cause damage to some vehicles

· Can cause discomfort for drivers and passengers

· Drivers can be distracted by speed bumps, therefore ignoring other hazards such as children

· Can cause spinal damage or aggravate chronic backache

· Can pose serious hazards to motorcyclists and bicyclists if not clearly visible

Alternatively driver feedback signs can be more effective without annoying people.  A driver feedback sign is an interactive sign, constructed of a series of LEDs that displays the speed of the vehicle as motorists approach. The purpose of driver feedback signs is to slow cars down by making drivers aware when they are driving at unsafe speeds. They are used as a traffic calming device in addition to or instead of physical devices such as speed bumps. Tests have shown that motorists speeding will slow down over 80% of the time when alerted by a driver feedback sign.

RESOLVED: That the Council obtains costs to install driver feedback signs in Caen Street Car Park.
(N/C)
c. Permit Scheme

In April 2014 the Council amended its Off Street Parking Order (OSPO) to make parking permits available to everyone.  There are currently 69 spaces available for permit parking and an annual permit costs £175 which equates to £3.33 per week. 
The OSPO annual review is due in October if the Council wish to make any amendments to its parking permit scheme these must be submitted to North Devon Council by the end of September.
RESOLVED: That the Permit Scheme remains at the same price of £175 per annum.

(5.4)


	115/2015/16
	Improvements to the Parish Hall and adjoining buildings
	The Parish Hall requires modernising including improvements to disabled facilities, lighting and décor. The Parish Clerk and Senior Council Officer have met with an Architect who was involved with Swimbridge Village Hall improvements.  He has offered to provide free of charge preliminary ideas and costs for improvements to the building and hall.
The main areas of work discussed for Braunton Parish Hall were: -

· reopening/provision of new Public WC’s to specifically cater for adjacent library users and users of the nearby public park

· refurbishment / redesign of the internal WC provision including the current inadequate disabled provision

· reduce the running costs for the hall by revamping the heating system, building insulation for walls and ceiling.

· in conjunction with the above undertake internal fabric/ service repairs including removing the old suspended ceiling and light fittings and reintroducing the original floor to ceiling height, new lights, acoustic panels etc.

· look at the layout / location and design of the kitchen to bring it up to a standard suitable for outside caterers

· look at possible other / alongside uses for the committee room such as business hub to accommodate local start ups/ small companies to enable them to rent an office space when needed 

· looking for a suitable use for the balcony or at least ensuring the balcony is safe to use

· suitable storage for chairs and other equipment

· a general fabric tidy up and refurbishment

RESOLVED: That the Council 
a. to put the proposed work to reroof the old external WC’s (attached to the building) on hold until the Council has ascertained the full extent of possible proposed works, so there isn’t duplication or undoing of money spent now.

b. Requests the Architect to put together some preliminary sketch ideas and costings to get the ball rolling at no cost to the Council at this stage. This is on the proviso that the Architect be considered for the work if the Council wish to progress it further.

c. Investigates a Lottery awards for all grant to pay for a thorough feasibility study, consultants fees and public consultation

d. Property Committee be responsible for moving the project forward but all decisions to be brought back to full Council. 

(N/C)

	116/2015/16
	Purchase of new Flag
	RESOLVED: That the Council purchases a new flag for the flag pole in the Memorial Gardens at a cost of £128.04 + VAT. (LGA 1972, s. 111).
(N/C)

	117/2015/16
	Items to Note
	Items (a) & (b) were received and noted.




IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (3).

	118/2015/16
	Lease of Land in the Village
	The Council considered leasing an area of land measuring 25 metres by 25 metres from a local landowner.  The land would be used for composting and storage of green waste.  

RESOLVED: That the Council

a. Agrees to lease the land for a charge of £25 per week.

b. Applies for Change of Use on the land, if required.

c. The lease can be ended by either party giving 6 months’ notice.




The meeting closed at 9.50 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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